Graduate Division Alumni Association 

University of California, San Francisco

Minutes for meeting on February 22, 2006
Attendance:  Shauna Farr-Jones, Alexandra Ioanoviciu (PSA rep), Dan Keller (secretary), Michelle Lent (GSA rep), Nancy Newman, Gail Schechter, Jenta Shen, Art Strosberg, Dave Shewmake, Doug Crawford
Call to Order

· Art called the meeting to order at 6:15 pm.

Approval of Governance Committee (Art)
· Art conveyed Victoria’s intention to submit a letter of resignation.  She is too busy with her work to give GDAA the time it needs.

· Art reminded us of his proposal of a governance committee to fill the void created by the lack of anyone willing to serve as president.  The chairmanship would rotate from one meeting to the next.  The chairman produces the agenda and chairs the meeting.  The committee would consist of five members plus two student reps.

· Nancy reviewed the former method of choosing officers: our membership nominated and elected them by means of the membership forms that were exchanged by mail.  This method is no longer available to us since this paperwork is no longer processed by us.  It is now received by Union Bank which is capable only of accepting payments and capturing and processing payments.  It cannot count votes nor collect other data.  Therefore, for such purposes as elections, we shall henceforth need to create separate mailings.  Dave asked whether this is good or bad, and how other UC alumni organizations handle this.
· Why do we need a president?  Jenta:  To represent us to other groups.  Shauna:  To sign checks (though this can be done by any officer).  Nancy:  To represent the GDAA at commencement.

· Nancy reminded us that we should have elected a new president in December of 2004 but were spared this effort by Victoria who volunteered for another term.

· Jenta nominated Art for interim presidency; Art declined.

· Dave nominated Jenta but he declined as he is currently serving as president for another organization.  However, he will be able to accept the nomination in 2007.
· Dave:  Shall we change the bylaws?  It was agreed that this would be complex and, we hope, unnecessary.

· Shauna agreed to be interim president “…for a few months” until Jenta can take over.
Update on Finances and Membership Count (Nancy)
· As of mid-December, our addressable alumni comprise 2,854 alumni.

· 2006 membership activity as of February 10th:

· 134 members each paid $40 for one year’s membership.

· 22 paid $400 for lifetime membership 

· 80 received complimentary lifetime memberships for belonging to the class of 1956 or earlier.

· The classes of 2004 and 2005 received free membership for 2006.

· Bank balances:

· B of A:  $11,613

· These funds are accessed only by writing checks.

· Regency account:  $11,000

· These funds are accessed by University recharges

· Recharges must be approved by Patrick Delahunt

· We perceive this as a loss of control; we cannot independently decide to spend money and sponsor events.
· Other alumni organizations retain control by employing development officers.  We have no such officer.
· Move BofA cash to campus agency account?  (unanimously vetoed)

· Proposed expenditures:

· $350 for 200 lapel pins to hand out at graduation on May 19th, 2006 (unanimously approved)

PSA Update (Alexandra)

· The PSA meets monthly.
· They send representatives to Chancellor’s advisory committees and other campus-wide groups.

· They gather information about resources and opportunities for postdocs.

· They share our concern about low participation.

· Security is an issue at the Mission Bay campus.  There have been car break-ins and a hold-up.  UCSF police have been made aware of these issues by the PSA which conducted a survey.
· There is concern by the postdocs about their low visibility; there is not even a link on the web site.

· Perhaps they should coordinate with postdocs on other campuses.

· They have had social activities including sailing on the Bay, ski trips, etc.  Some of these activities are cosponsored with the GSA, notably a wine and cheese event.

· In recognition of mentoring of postdocs, the PSA presented faculty mentorship awards.  

· One important PSA objective is to encourage grant writers to consider inclusion of postdocs in their proposals.

· The PSA organizes mentoring dinners for postdocs to network with people in their career areas.

· PSA meetings are typically attended by a dozen people.

· The email list is large but its exact size is not known to Alexandra.

· The PSA collects no dues but does have some funds.

· Jenta: Does the PSA provide a welcome packet for new postdocs?  Alexandra: Yes.  However, the PSA is focused more on grant-writing, research, and publications, than on campus activities.
· Art congratulated Alexandra on how active the PSA has been.

GSA Update (Michelle)

· Michelle is one of the GSA’s two public affairs officers.

· GSA is planning a career and research day.

· Grant-giving is getting more conservative:  fewer go to risky projects or new investigators.  We must work to reverse this trend.

· On April 4th, at the Millberry Union Conference Center on Parnassus, GSA will sponsor a student/alumni dinner to discuss careers.  There will be 10 tables, each with 1 or 2 alums and 6-8 students.  GSA is asking for names of potential participants.

· GSA is organizing seminars and panels on scientific topics, especially the politics of science.

· GSA is again running the Outstanding Faculty Mentorship Award program and solicits nomination letters from students.  The deadline is March 31st.  Volunteers are needed to read these letters.  Art:  perhaps the grad students themselves could read the letters, as long as they are not asked to rank their own advisors.

· Also needed is someone to co-present the award at graduation on May 19th.  This person would give a 2-minute talk.  Suggested names included Shauna’s and Victoria’s.  
· Jenta: it is important to include as many new people as possible.  People who have received the award before should not be eligible to receive it again.

· Financial support is sought for this mentorship event.  Money is needed for a plaque and for flowers.  GDAA has provided these things in the past, through Joanne Lopez (?)

· Will GDAA pay for hoods for graduating GSA officers?  3 or 4 are needed, at a cost of $107 each.  Consensus:  Yes.  GDAA approves spending up to $500 for GSA officers’ hoods.

AAUCSF Update (Dave)

· Judy Martin-Holland conducted the meeting here in January.

· There was discussion of how to attract minorities.  This was addressed in a talk by Dr. Harvey Brody, UCSF Faculty Search Committee Ambassador from the Office of the Chancellor.
Mentoring of Graduate Students and Postdoctoral Fellows (Art and Shauna)

· Art: Shauna brought this up more than a year ago and it’s finally happening.

· Shauna:  We’re planning some talks on drug development.
· Doug Crawford, Associate Director for QB3: (see www.qb3.org – at UCB, UCSC, and UCSF) is involved in outreach to industry.
· Shauna:  UCSF offers a class on drug discovery but it doesn’t discuss business nor downstream activities of the pharmaceutical industry.  She proposes to arrange some seminars and recruit alumni to talk (see her handout).  Purpose: expose students to jobs, careers, and expand awareness of what happens in biotech companies, and to inculcate entrepreneurship.  The Scientist-to-CEO program is similar and popular.

· Can GSA and PSA help with the marketing via their email lists?

· Who will pay for food at these events?  It’s too much work to find sponsors.  It’s easier to charge students to attend.  But we must charge only for the networking part (and have food only there).

· Doug:  Need to pay for food during mingling afterward:  approx. $20/person.  We don’t yet know how many people to expect, but assume 40.  Michelle will raise this at the next GSA meeting.  We must get attendees to register and to express preferences for topics, e.g. how to make academic skills saleable, how industry really works, how to turn research into products, and how regulatory rules are written.  The intent is to give academics a path to industry.
· Shauna:  Might GDAA get involved?  Want to host “A Look at Drug Development Careers” (for people looking for jobs).  We prefer not to charge for attendance, could do it for $400.  Could GDAA fund the first event?  Art:  Yes, if GSA shares the cost, say $100, and GDAA would provide $300.
· Gail’s seminar describes 100 jobs.  Students learn what’s possible.

· Doug:  The University wants more relationships with alumni.  We want another event for topics of interest to alumni (as opposed to topics of interest to current students.)  There would be no “development” (fund-raising).  We attempted to have an alumni meeting following the last Scientist-to-CEO event but got only 3 people.  The problem is a stale mailing list.  How do we get participation?

Proposed activities and Events (all)

· Jenta:  We need an alumni directory.  
· Jenta:  We need a homecoming party.  It would take place on the night before graduation.  It’s too late to organize this for this year but let’s do it next year.
· Art:  This event should be at night or on a Saturday.  The Syntex alumni association has a meeting with a talk and networking afterward.  It’s popular.  There is also an annual picnic, well-attended.

· Shauna:  The School of Pharmacy has an annual alumni day.

· Dave:  Career events for alumni are popular networking events.

· Doug:  Can we include a postcard in our next mailing?  We must coordinate our outreach.

· Nancy:  Next mailing will be in March.  It will go to fewer than 2000 members.  Mailings are generated from Sacramento.  To add to it, we print at our own expense, pay for processing, and shipping.
· Dave:  Doug, attend the next AAUCSF meeting to see the various UCSF alumni groups.

· Gail:  Alumni Services was not able to distribute her career development flyer.  How about an alumni table at conferences?  How about through Bay Bio?

· Shauna:  The infrastructure of GDAA is cumbersome and useless for this purpose.  We’re not even allowed to email our membership.  How about an affinity group on LinkedIn?

· Michelle:  GSA is the same.

· Dave:  In the end it’s always an IT problem.                                                      Submitted by Dan Keller                                                                                                                                                                                                    
 GDAA                                                                                                  3                                                                                        s drive


